

# Information Series

Issue No. 416 February 14, 2017

## The Myth of U.S. Nuclear Leadership

### Matthew R. Costlow

Matthew R. Costlow is an analyst at the National Institute for Public Policy and a PhD student in Political Science at George Mason University.

Everyone loves a leader. "Lead by example" says the old cliché. Yet when applied to U.S. nuclear weapons policy, this cliché has proven to be a failure.

Then-U.S. Vice President Joe Biden recently spoke at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace in the Obama administration's last speech on the subject of nuclear weapons. One consistent theme in Biden's speech stood out: leadership. "The United States," according to Biden, "is the strongest when we lead not only by the example of our power, but by the power of our example." 1

The message he laid out is clear: the United States must lead the world in reducing the role and number of nuclear weapons in order to secure similar reductions in other countries.

Biden is not alone in his assessment. President Obama routinely spoke of the need for U.S. nuclear reductions so the United States could have the necessary "moral authority" to stop North Korean or Iranian nuclear proliferation.<sup>2</sup> Indeed, this belief is a truism within the arms control community.

Daryl Kimball and Kingston Reif stated in an article for *The Bulletin* recently: "Now is the time to announce that the United States will reduce its strategic nuclear force to 1,000 (or fewer) strategic deployed warheads, invite Russia to do the same, and propose that the two sides agree to resume formal talks to regulate all types of strategic offensive and defensive weapons systems (nuclear and nonnuclear) that could affect strategic stability. Such a strategy could prompt Russia to rethink its expensive nuclear weapons modernization projects and possibly build-down its strategic nuclear arsenal." <sup>3</sup>



Information Series
Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

Will Saetren, then-Hale Fellow at the Ploughshares Fund, stated with regard to planned U.S. modernization of its air-launched nuclear cruise missiles: "A U.S. decision to cancel the LRSO could also lay the foundation for a global ban on nuclear-armed cruise missiles." 4

Arms control analyst Yousaf Butt made perhaps the most explicit connection between U.S. leadership and unilateral nuclear reductions: "While cooperation is desirable, there is no necessity to make further nuclear stockpile cuts contingent upon cooperation: in the post-Cold War era unilateral cuts ... should be possible. Another word for 'unilateral' in this context, is 'leadership.'" <sup>5</sup>

"Leadership" in their minds means not waiting for other countries such as Russia or China to decide that it is time to come to the negotiating table. Instead, they believe that if the United States makes additional unilateral reductions in the role and number of U.S. nuclear weapons, other nations like Russia or China will follow and make similar reductions in the role and number of nuclear weapons in their defense strategies or come to the negotiating table with proposals in hand.

The idea's superficial attractiveness is derived from its simplicity: U.S. reductions will lead to Russian and perhaps other countries' reductions or arms control agreements. Cause and effect. An elegant solution to a complex problem.

## **History Has the Answer**

But what evidence is there that such unilateral U.S. reductions in the role and numbers of nuclear weapons will lead to parallel Russian actions?

A quick review of recent history will suffice:

- The last three U.S. Nuclear Posture Reviews explicitly reduced the role of U.S. nuclear weapons for defense planning purposes.<sup>6</sup> Yet, Russia has increased the role of nuclear weapons in its defense strategy.<sup>7</sup>
- The United States does not currently have the capability to produce new nuclear weapons.<sup>8</sup> Russia, meanwhile, not only retains the capability to produce new nuclear weapons but reportedly is actively developing them.<sup>9</sup>
- The United States retains only a few hundred nonstrategic nuclear weapons in Europe. <sup>10</sup> Russia maintains 2,000 4,000. <sup>11</sup>
- The United States removed sea-launched nuclear-capable cruise missiles from its arsenal.<sup>12</sup>
  Russia retained, modernized, and even recently launched conventional variants into targets in Syria.<sup>13</sup>
- The United States apparently has declined to move to a mobile-basing option for its ICBMs<sup>14</sup> while Russia maintains their road-mobile ICBM force and reportedly has begun developing a rail-mobile option.<sup>15</sup>
- The United Sates has kept its commitments to arms control treaties and initiatives while Russia remains in violation of the INF Treaty,<sup>16</sup> has not fulfilled its Presidential Nuclear Initiatives commitments,<sup>17</sup> and faces serious questions about meeting New START Treaty warhead reduction requirements.<sup>18</sup>



INFORMATION SERIES
Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

- The United States generally refrains from making explicit nuclear threats even under trying circumstances. Russian officials, on the other hand, frequently issue explicit nuclear threats against U.S. NATO allies, partners, and neutral countries. This group includes Poland, Norway, Romania, Czech Republic, and Ukraine, to name a few.<sup>19</sup>
- The United States shows great concern regarding the potential for civilian casualties in all its planning. <sup>20</sup> Russia, on the other hand, has reportedly developed a submarine-launched torpedotype vehicle meant to be launched into a foreign seaport and detonate an enormous multimegaton nuclear warhead, causing excessive fallout and a radioactive tsunami. <sup>21</sup>

This list can, and does, go on. High-ranking U.S. defense officials in the past dismissed the claim that U.S. nuclear reductions would convince Russia to reduce its nuclear weapons. The most famous expression of this fact was delivered by U.S. Secretary of Defense Harold Brown in 1979: "Soviet spending has shown no response to U.S. restraint—when we build they build; when we cut they build." Despite the expectations of Joe Biden and the arms control community, nothings seems to have changed.

#### Will the United States Start an Arms Race?

If U.S. "leadership" in reductions in the role and number of nuclear weapons do not produce symmetric actions by the Russians, then what about U.S. "leadership" in nuclear weapon modernization? Will U.S. nuclear modernization programs cause an "arms race" as some fear?<sup>23</sup> U.S. defense officials are now skeptical.

Then-Secretary of Defense Ash Carter recently stated: "... the Russians are also very rapidly modernizing their own nuclear arsenal. I don't associate that with what we're doing. I associate it with the dynamics of their own feelings that nuclear weapons are one of the only things that guarantee their status in the world." <sup>24</sup>

Then-Under Secretary for Arms Control and International Security, Rose Gottemoeller echoed this idea in testimony before the U.S. Senate on U.S. modernization of nuclear cruise missiles, the Long Range Stand Off Weapon (LRSO):

... Russia is engaged in its own nuclear modernization program to replace Cold War era systems, and we believe Russia will proceed on this course irrespective of U.S. modernization, including the LRSO. There is no evidence that the LRSO or our nuclear modernization program are prompting an action-reaction cycle or catalyzing arms races. The Russians have already developed their next-generation nuclear-armed airlaunched cruise missile, the KH-102, and have employed its conventional variant, the KH-101, in Syria. Any notion that LRSO is spurring on Russia's advanced cruise missile development is simply not borne out by the facts.<sup>25</sup>

If U.S. nuclear reductions do not cause a parallel Russian action, and U.S. nuclear modernization is not causing a parallel Russian action, then why do analysts and U.S. officials continue to believe U.S. "leadership" in reductions will inspire similar Russian reductions?



INFORMATION SERIES
Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

The answer may lie in a series of unprecedented historical events, the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives.

#### The Presidential Nuclear Initiatives: The Success of Unilateral Disarmament?

The Presidential Nuclear Initiatives, produced under President George H. W. Bush in 1991 and 1992, were historic agreements between U.S. and Soviet (and later Russian) leaders that mostly focused on reducing non-strategic, or tactical, nuclear weapons. As the United States saw the Soviet Union disintegrating, concern grew among U.S. intelligence analysts that Soviet nuclear weapons could end up in the wrong hands if left unguarded. Thus, President Bush proposed the United States unilaterally reduce its stockpile of non-strategic nuclear weapons in the hopes that the Soviets would react in kind. <sup>26</sup> In one sense, it worked.

The Soviet, and later Russian, leaders pledged parallel cuts in their non-strategic nuclear arsenals and initially made some moves towards reductions. But that is not the end of the story.

After the shock of the end of the Cold War faded, and the vision of a "new world order" espoused by President Bush receded from memory, Russian leaders renewed, modernized, and even built new systems that violated their PNI commitments. Russia retained non-strategic nuclear weapons in its navy and recently used the conventional-variants of the nuclear cruise missile in Syria. Russian President Vladimir Putin helpfully noted that these cruise missiles were "new, modern and highly effective high-precision weapons that can be equipped either with conventional or special nuclear warheads." <sup>27</sup> Declassified CIA documents suggest Russia, as recently as 2000, was actively seeking to build new types of nuclear weapons whose delivery systems would most likely be covered under the PNIs. <sup>28</sup>

So can the PNIs really be considered a validation of the U.S. unilateral nuclear reduction approach? No. The U.S. show of goodwill and reductions did not lead to Russia's compliance with its own PNI pledges, and Russia continues to violate other arms control agreements.

#### Conclusion

U.S. "leadership" in this direction has not led Russia to a more enlightened path on nuclear reductions. Russia, far from taking its cue from U.S. actions, produces its nuclear plans based on its own threat perceptions, internal and external goals, values, and missions. Even then-Vice President Biden himself had to admit U.S. leadership is not enough to change Russian minds, saying, "While we [U.S.] have shifted our security doctrine away from our nuclear arsenal, they [Russia] have moved to rely more heavily on theirs." <sup>29</sup>

Well-intentioned if naïve analysts and officials may say the United States should continue making nuclear reductions in the hopes of Russian reciprocity, but as the famed economist Milton Friedman once said, "One of the great mistakes is to judge policies and programs by their intentions rather than their results."



## **INFORMATION SERIES**

Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

Instead, the United States should form its nuclear policies based on a realistic assessment of the security environment and its own goals, not a vain attempt to gain an international following. As an unknown muse once said, "A leader without followers is simply out for walk."

- 1. Joe Biden, "U.S. Vice President Joe Biden on Nuclear Security," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, January 11, 2017, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/01/11/u.s.-vice-president-joe-biden-on-nuclear-security-event-5476.
- 2. Barack Obama, "Remarks by President Obama at Strasbourg Town Hall," WhiteHouse.gov, April 3, 2009, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-obama-strasbourg-town-hall.
- 3. Daryl G. Kimball and Kingston Reif, "It's time to cut America's nuclear arsenal," *The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, September 30, 2016, available at http://thebulletin.org/it%E2%80%99s-time-cut-america%E2%80%99s-nuclear-arsenal9942.
- 4. Will Saetren, *Ghosts of the Cold War: Rethinking the Need for a New Nuclear Cruise Missile* (Washington, D.C.: Ploughshares Fund, April 2016), p. 14, available at http://www.ploughshares.org/sites/default/files/resources/Ghosts-of-the-Cold-War-April-20-2016.pdf.
- 5. Yousaf Butt, "Summary of International Workshop 'Prospects for Russian U.S. Arms Control," *Arms Control Association*, May 16, 2013, available at: https://www.armscontrol.org/files/May-6-Moscow-Conf-Rpt-final.pdf.
- 6. Kurt Guthe, *Summaries of the 1994, 2001, and 2010 Nuclear Posture Reviews* (Fairfax, VA: National Institute for Public Policy, May 12, 2016), Information Series No. 405, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/Information-Series-405-final-2.pdf.
- 7. Evelyn Farkas, "Statement of Evelyn N. Farkas, Ph.D. Former Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Russia/Ukraine/Eurasia," 114th U.S. Congress, House Armed Services Committee, February 10, 2016, available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20160210/104473/HHRG-114-AS00-Wstate-FarkasE-20160210.pdf.; See also, Keith B. Payne and John S. Foster, Russian Strategy: Expansion, Crisis, and Conflict (Fairfax, VA: National Institute Press, 2016), pp. 61-82, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/FINAL-FOR-WEB-1.12.16.pdf.; and, Samuel W. Bodman and Robert M. Gates, National Security and Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, September 2008), p. 8, available at https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/nuclearweaponspolicy.pdf.
- 8. Samuel W. Bodman and Robert M. Gates, *National Security and Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century* (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, September 2008), p. 2, available at https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/nuclearweaponspolicy.pdf.
- 9. Cecil D. Haney, "An Interview with Cecil D. Haney," *Joint Forces Quarterly*, Vol. 83 (4th Quarter 2016), pp. 66-67, available at http://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/jfq/jfq-83/jfq-83\_66-74\_Haney.pdf?ver=2016-10-19-102202-300.
- 10. Gary Samore, coordinator for arms control and weapons of mass destruction terrorism, National Security Council, quoted in "Obama Adviser Gary Samore: 'The Ball Is Very Much in Tehran's Court'" (interview), Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, April 14, 2011, available at http://www.rferl.org/content/interview\_samore\_russia\_iran\_us\_policy/3557326.html; and Guy Roberts, NATO deputy assistant secretary general for weapons of mass destruction policy, quoted in Oliver Meier, "U.S. Cuts Tactical Nuclear Weapons in Europe," Arms Control Today, Vol. 37, No. 7 (September 2007), available at http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2007\_09/TacticalNuclearEurope.



## **INFORMATION SERIES**

Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

- 11. James N. Miller, "Statement of James N. Miller, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Policy, U.S. Department of Defense," 112th U.S. Congress, House Armed Services Committee, November 2, 2011, p. 8, available at https://fas.org/irp/congress/2011\_hr/nw-posture.pdf.
- 12. U.S. Department of Defense, "2010 Nuclear Posture Review (NPR) Fact Sheet," *Defense.gov*, April 6, 2010, available at http://archive.defense.gov/npr/docs/NPR%20FACT%20SHEET%20April%202010.pdf.
- 13. Hans M. Kristensen, "Russian Nuclear Forces 2016," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, Vol. 72, No. 3 (2016), p. 131.; See also, Tim Ripley, "Russian Black Sea Fleet fires more cruise missiles at Syrian targets," *Janes.com*, August 23, 2016, available at http://www.janes.com/article/63155/russian-black-sea-fleet-fires-more-cruise-missiles-at-syrian-targets.
- 14. Daniel Wasserbly, "USAF 'not looking at a mobile GBSD' to replace Minuteman missiles," *Janes.com*, June 6, 2016, available at http://www.janes.com/article/61002/usaf-not-looking-at-a-mobile-gbsd-to-replace-minuteman-missiles.
- 15. Kristensen, "Russian Nuclear Forces 2016," op. cit.; and, *The Moscow Times*, "Russia Tests 'Nuclear Train' Missile," November 22, 2016, available at https://themoscowtimes.com/news/russia-tests-nuclear-train-missile-56245.
- 16. U.S. Department of State, 2016 Report on Adherence to and Compliance With Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments (Washington, D.C.: Department of State, 2016), available at https://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/2016/255651.htm.
- 17. Kristensen, "Russian Nuclear Forces 2016," op. cit.
- 18. Mark Schneider, "The Russian Nuclear Weapons Buildup and the Future of the New START Treaty," *NIPP.org*, Information Series No. 414, October 27, 2016, available at http://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/IS-414-formatted.pdf.
- 19. Matt Payton, "Norway is now a nuclear target over US Marines posted there, senior Russian politician warns," *The Independent*, November 1, 2016, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/norway-nuclear-target-us-marines-russia-politician-weapons-a7390386.html.; See also, *Reuters*, "Russia threatens to aim nuclear missiles at Denmark ships if it joins NATO shield," March 22, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-denmark-russia-idUSKBN0MI0ML20150322.
- 20. U.S. Department of Defense, Report on the Nuclear Employment Strategy of the United States (Washington, D.C.: Department of Defense, June 2013), pp. 4-5, available at https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/ReporttoCongressonUSNuclearEmploymentStrategy\_Section491.pdf.
- 21. Bill Gertz, "Russia Tests Nuclear-Capable Drone Sub," *The Washington Free Beacon*, December 8, 2016, available at http://freebeacon.com/national-security/russia-tests-nuclear-capable-drone-sub/.
- 22. Harold Brown, "Prepared Statement," before the House and Senate Budget Committees, 1979, available at http://www.bartleby.com/73/400.html.
- 23. Aaron Mehta, "Former SecDef Perry: US on 'Brink' of New Nuclear Arms Race," *Defense News*, December 3, 2015, available at http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/policy-budget/2015/12/03/former-secdef-perry-us-brink-new-nuclear-arms-race/76721640/.
- 24. Ash Carter, "Full transcript: Vox interviews Defense Secretary Ash Carter," *Vox.com*, April 13, 2016, available at http://www.vox.com/2016/4/13/11333276/ash-carter-transcript.
- 25. Rose Gottemoeller, "Statement Before the Senate Committee on Appropriations Subcommittee on Energy and Water Development," *State.gov*, July 13, 2016, available at http://www.state.gov/t/us/2016/260068.htm.



## **INFORMATION SERIES**

Issue No. 416 | February 14, 2017

- 26. Susan J. Koch, *The Presidential Nuclear Initiatives of 1991–1992* (Washington, D.C.: National Defense University Press, September 2012), available at http://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/casestudies/CSWMD\_CaseStudy-5.pdf.
- 27. Vladimir Putin, "Meeting with Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu," *Kremlin.ru*, December 8, 2015, available at http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/50892.
- 28. Central Intelligence Agency, "Evidence of Russian Development of New Subkiloton Nuclear Warheads [Redacted]," *National Security Archive*, August 30, 2000, declassified October 2005, available at http://nsarchive.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB200/20000830.pdf.; Central Intelligence Agency, "Russia Developing New Nuclear Warheads at Novaya Zemlya? [Redacted]," *National Security Archive*, July 2, 1999, declassified October 2005, available at http://nsarchive.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB200/19990702.pdf.
- 29. Joe Biden, "U.S. Vice President Joe Biden on Nuclear Security," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, January 11, 2017, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/01/11/u.s.-vice-president-joe-biden-on-nuclear-security-event-5476.

The views in this Information Series are those of the authors and should not be construed as official U.S. Government policy, the official policy of the National Institute for Public Policy or any of its sponsors. For additional information about this publication or other publications by the National Institute Press, contact: Editor, National Institute Press, 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 | Fairfax, VA 22031 | (703) 293-9181 | www.nipp.org. For access to previous issues of the National Institute Press Information Series, please visit http://www.nipp.org/national-institute-press/information-series/.

© National Institute Press, 2017